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BOARD OF EDUCATION 
of 

SCHOOL DISTRICT NO. 36 (SURREY) 
 

REGULAR BOARD MEETING 

 

AGENDA 
 

 
MEETING DATE:  2015-06-18                   TIME:  7:00 p.m. 
 
MEETING PLACE: School District No. 36 (Surrey)  
 District Education Centre 
 Main Boardroom - Room #2020 
______________________________________________________________________ 
 
1.  CALL TO ORDER 
 
 (a) “O Canada” – Woodward Hill Elementary 

(b) Approval of Agenda 
(c) Presentation – Fraser Heights, Science Academy – Students, James Ahn, 

Department Head; Sheila Morissette, Principal 
(d) Presentation – Frost Road Elementary Students, Monika Tusnady, French 

Teacher 
 
 

2. DELEGATIONS 
  
 Children’s Partnerships Surrey White Rock – Penny Coates, Coordinator 
 
3. ACTION ITEMS 
 

(a) Adoption of Minutes of Regular Board Meeting Held 2015-06-04 
(b) Report of the 2015-2016 Budget Committee 
(c) Award of Construction Contract Morgan Elementary (Site 188) – Four 

Classroom Addition and Rosemary Heights Elementary (Site 189) – Two 
Classroom Addition (to be distributed) 

(d) Long Range Facility and Education Plan 
 
 
4.  INFORMATION & PROPOSALS 
 

(a) Trustee Reports 
(b) Progress Report – Active Capital Projects 
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Vision Statement 
“We prepare our learners to think creatively and critically, communicate skilfully, and demonstrate 

care for self and others.” 

(c) Report on Business Development Financial Activity for the Six Months 
Ended 2014-12-31 

(d) Incoming Correspondence  
 
 
5. FUTURE BUSINESS 
 

(a) Items for Future Discussion 
(b) Future Meetings 
   
 

6. QUESTION PERIOD 
 

An informal question period of up to 30 minutes will be provided immediately 
following the conclusion of the meeting. 

 
 
7. ADJOURNMENT 
 

 

 











































































 
 
 

 
Surrey Schools – Superintendent’s Department 14033 92nd Avenue, Surrey, B.C. V3V 0B7 

Tel: (604) 595-6308 Fax: (604) 595-6309 www.surreyschools.ca 

Long Range Facilities and Education Plan 
Context 

In the spring of 2014, senior staff committed to the Board to undertake an analysis of the long 
range plans for the district. The district is facing ongoing pressures due to growth in student 
enrolment. This growth places pressure on the district’s ability to plan adequately for future 
programs. In particular, the challenges include: 

• Continued need for capital expansion; 
• Continued rapid growth, particularly in the Clayton, South Newton and  Grandview 

areas of Surrey; 
• Ongoing requirement in several secondary schools to run extended day bell schedules 

(unique in BC) as a mechanism to sustain in-catchment student enrolment; and 
• Managing a portable inventory that, based solely on its enrolment, would make our 

portables and their students the 24th largest school district in BC.   

This process began with a detailed analysis of the district’s facilities and space requirements 
and the Planning Department presented its report on the Long Range Facilities and Education 
Plan to the Board of Education in June of 2014.   

The initial phase of the long range facilities study included a full analysis of current enrolment, 
the capacity of our buildings, and our projected future trends. The capacity of our buildings and 
our enrolment trends drive the programming in schools, as space is required to expand 
programs and to offer choices to parents and our community. 

The report revealed the very real pressures placed on the district by enrolment growth. The 
resulting capital pressures have a direct impact on programs which include, but are not limited 
to: 

• Significant lack of space in areas that are growing; 
• Difficulty to respond to both the public’s and the Board’s desire to increase space for 

programs of choice; 
• A need to sustain some programming and district facilities in leased space due to 

insufficient school and district facilities space; 
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• Direct pressure on our operating budget in the range of $4M annually to sustain the 
portable inventory due to insufficient school space. If we did not have to redirect this 
funding to sustain our portables, we could hire approximately 40 to 45 additional 
teachers to serve our students; 

• Reducing flexibility for programming at several secondary schools having to run 
extended day bell schedules. The ability to offer additional options is not there due to 
lack of classroom space; and  

• Limiting the ability to provide specialized spaces and programming for students with 
special needs. In many districts with declining enrolments, empty classrooms are 
converted to extended space for students with special needs. In Surrey, these spaces are 
often portables or limited interior space that can limit options for students with special 
needs who need to be fully included in our schools. 

Public Consultation 

As part of the analysis and planning, our commitment to the Board was to undertake a public 
consultation on programs of choice. In December 2014 and through January 2015, the district 
sought input from the public to determine the needs of the community on the long range plans 
for our schools and, in particular, for programs of choice. Specifically: 

• The district enlisted the services of PlaceSpeak. This is a social media tool that allows 
anyone in the community to “connect” to a topic that is posted online. Participants have 
access to view resources, add comments, and participate in surveys or polls. The tool 
provides the district the ability to “push” information to parents depending on their 
location within the district. At this point, the district has used PlaceSpeak for two topics: 
1) Social Media Policy; and 2) Programs of Choice. Collectively, there have been 2500 
views and over 320 participants connecting directly to comments.  The district is 
currently considering expanding its use of PlaceSpeak by adding information on the 
district’s capital planning processes online for ease of public access. 

• In early 2015, the district hosted three community forums (January 22nd and 29th and 
February 2nd, 2015) that were by both invitation and open to the public. Approximately 
300 participants in total attended two sessions devoted to programs of choice in 
general, and one session devoted to Punjabi language programs. 

The forums were tailored to elicit specific feedback from participants through an interview 
format.  The district asked participants for responses to four questions: 

1. What are the strengths of our current offerings of programs of choice? 
2. What challenges exist to our current offerings? 

 



 
 
 
 

Page 3 of 21 

3. What changes would you make to our current offerings and how would you suggest this 
be done? 

4. What obstacles might exist to making the changes you suggest? 

Extensive feedback was received, both individually and from the larger groups and was 
compiled into general themes. The themes identified are listed below and readers will notice 
discrepancies in that some items listed as strengths are also listed as challenges, however this 
accurately lists participants’ responses.  

Strengths 

• The public appreciated the variety offered and the fact that there was regional 
distribution of programs. In general, the public views the programs as well 
established and as assets to the district. In fact, the overwhelming voice was to 
add to the programs as a result of the significant demand, particularly in French 
Immersion and Fine Arts. 

• Many comments expressed appreciation for the variety of programs offered. The 
public wants choice and while some programs are large and others much smaller 
in scale, people want to retain the flexibility that choice offers. 

• People said that programs were well spaced geographically across the district 
and accessibility needs to be retained. 

• Participants talked about the value of gaining new interests and skills and of the 
importance of learning a second language. 

• Participants felt that the district was responding to the needs of families and the 
communities. 

• Retaining the choice and flexibility that the district offered was very important to 
participants. 

Challenges 

• Concerns about the lack of funding were mentioned at each forum. 
• Parents wanted the district to consider options for transportation. While there is 

regional distribution to programs, parents wanted options provided by the 
district. 

• A strong common theme at all forums was a need for better communication. 
What programs are offered? We are asked to provide clear descriptions of 
programs, methods of registration and to reconsider our methods of advertising. 
There was a general feeling of a lack of awareness about the programs offered 
by the district. 
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• Space was a consistent and major concern. There was a realization by 
participants that our ability to offer programs is entirely dependent on having 
available space.   

• Class size was mentioned as an issue along with an overall feeling that there was 
a lack of qualified teachers. People realized that this issue of qualifications was 
not unique to Surrey, but that highly qualified teachers are in demand. 

• Some participants wanted more programs offered and more offered regionally 
around the district.  

• Some participants were looking for both more and higher quality resources to 
support their programs, particularly in second languages. 

• Some comments were made about the alignment of the new curriculum with the 
model of Traditional Schools. 

• Accessibility was a significant issue with waitlists in certain programs and simply 
not enough space to expand. 

Changes 

• Participants were very clear in what changes they were looking for – MORE. 
More programs, more variety (e.g. sports schools, science schools, girl’s only 
programs, outdoor schools…). 

• Consistent across all forums was the request for more space and more programs. 
Not solely to deal with significant waitlists in French Immersion and in Fine Arts, 
but expansion to provide more programming options for the community. 

Obstacles 

• Lack of funding was a common theme. Without the funding, expansion is a major 
challenge. 

• Transportation – providing transportation for students to our programs of choice 
is an obstacle to expansion and success. 

• Politics and political pressure were commented on as an obstacle to providing 
more programs. 

• Some participants were concerned that an obstacle to success was the 
impression that programs of choice are elitist within the public system. There 
were concerns that elitism hurts the public system. 

• The ability to attract, retain and adequately support qualified teachers. The lack 
of qualified staff was seen as an obstacle to change. 

• Raising public awareness about options is critical.  
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These themes from the public feedback form an important part of the district’s planning 
process. Consistent with the feedback above, the following are initiatives already underway and 
those being considered as part of the process and feedback to date. 

Movement from the Status Quo – Changes Currently Underway 

Throughout the public reporting and consultation process the district has continued to move 
forward on a number of fronts. Each of these is part of the larger district vision, and while 
progress continues the district is aware of the need for constant improvement. 

• Communicating Student Learning 
 

1. As a district, significant movement in the process of student reporting has taken 
place. Throughout the past year, the district has solidified its place as a provincial 
leader in determining new options for parents. During a year-long process of 
allowing teachers new and innovative methods for reporting, the district has 
engaged in extensive consultations with teachers and schools.   Exciting options 
have emerged including the electronic portfolio option called Fresh Grade. 

2. The district has recently been awarded The Cmolik Prize for the Enhancement of 
Public Education in BC. This is a prestigious honour for all the collective efforts in 
ensuring that education thrives in BC. 

3. While the way in which student learning is reported is not a program change, it is 
highly significant and impacts all programs. The emergence of the new 
curriculum and the assessment, evaluation and reporting tools to support that 
curriculum are critical to success in any program. 
 

Recommendations: 
 

1. That the district continues to support capacity building system-wide while 
encouraging teachers to explore the utility of e-portfolios as a means of 
providing parents and students with meaningful feedback of their learning. 

2. That the district continues to educate parents regarding e-portfolios connected 
to transformation in education. 

3. That staff provide the Board with semi-annual updates on e-portfolio 
implementation and associated parental acceptance of new representations of 
reporting student learning. 
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• Clearly define programs of choice and their communications structures 
 

1. The district has heard clearly from the community that there is considerable 
confusion surrounding programs of choice, and the following questions have 
been asked:  
 
What is the distinction between a choice program, program of choice or district 
and community-initiated program, etc.? 
 
What programs of choice have advisory committees and what is the 
role/responsibility of the committee? 
 
Why is there a distinct policy and regulation for French Immersion rather than 
district policy and regulation that encompasses all programs of choice? 
 

Recommendations: 
 

1. That in 2015-16 staff review all programs of choice policies and regulations, 
submitting amendments to the Policy Review Committee prior to bringing 
recommendations to the Board for consideration. 

 
• Policy changes to waitlists and sibling registration procedures 

 
1. The district’s exploration of the issue of waitlists in programs of choice has 

identified a potentially significant change. Our current policy states that siblings 
of children accepted into programs of choice receive priority in subsequent 
years. This policy is intended to keep families together and was well considered 
and time honoured. However, the current waitlists are extensive and the 
situation has large numbers of students prioritized solely because they are 
siblings of previous lottery winners. In the case of Fine Arts, for example, there 
are over 250 students on the waitlist, and fewer than 10 spots available because 
of the sibling registration procedures. The policy and regulation requires review. 
The district values families being together, but the current implications are 
inequitable for all those on the waitlist. 
 

 Recommendations: 
 
1. That in 2015-16 staff review current policy and regulation pertaining to 

programs of choice sibling registration procedures.  
2. That staff consult with the public to receive input regarding possible 

modifications to current procedures. 
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3. That if after consultation, changes are deemed appropriate, staff bring 
recommendations to the Board for consideration. 

 
• Waitlists and priorities for expansion 

 
1. With a clear desire on behalf of the public for expanding programs of choice, the 

district needs to consider its priorities, should expansion be possible.  As an 
example, if possible, does the district expand Fine Arts, French Immersion, 
Montessori, or Traditional Programs of Choice? In the aforementioned areas, 
there is demand and public support for additional programming, with French 
Immersion and Fine Arts representing the vast majority of requests. 
 

Recommendations: 
 
1. That the district on an annual basis, through the Program, Facilities and Planning 

Committee (PFP), reviews the viability for expansion of programs of choice.  
2. That recommendations for expansion of programs of choice that emerge over 

time from PFP be brought to the Board for consideration. 
 

• Expansion of French Immersion 
 

1. The district is committed to finding appropriate ways to expand its largest 
program of choice. Extensive waitlists, popularity, and the primacy of French 
language to Canadian culture are all good reasons to make every effort to 
expand. However, the ability to expand given the space constraints presents 
significant obstacles. PFP is exploring reasonable ways to expand early French 
Immersion. Such an expansion requires an elementary school with 8 empty 
classrooms and then a secondary school with the capacity to accept over 300 
students in addition to their current population. It has been reiterated many 
times that the population of students who wish to enroll in French Immersion is 
currently within the system, it is simply in schools around the district. However, 
as presented in the Community Forums, no matter how things unfold, these 
students would be aggregated in one school that would require 8 classrooms  
(K-7) and then transition to a single secondary school. A program attracting 
students from 25 schools ultimately places all of them in 2 schools (elementary 
and secondary). In order to adequately consider options for expansion, a 
detailed facilities case is required followed by a detailed business case that 
demonstrates its feasibility, and such expansion cannot come at the expense of 
regular programs.  
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Recommendations: 
 

1. That PFP, on an annual basis, review the viability for expansion of Early French 
Immersion with particular attention in the east area which has significant 
classroom space pressures, and the south area which has considerable demand 
based on waitlists.   

2. That the French Immersion Advisory Committee make recommendations to staff 
regarding the desire for expansion of Intensive French and/or Late Immersion 
programs.  All such recommendations will be reviewed by the Program, Facilities 
and Planning Committee. 

3. That recommendations for expansion of programs of choice which emerge over 
time from PFP be brought to the Board for approval. 

4. That, based on a current recommendation from PFP, the district expand Early 
French Immersion at Cougar Creek Elementary for September 2015. 
 

• Potential Relocation of Existing French Immersion Programs 
 

1. With the opening of a new secondary school in the North Clayton area of Surrey 
(tentatively scheduled for some time in 2017-18) the district will be required to 
relocate approximately 600 student to alleviate enrollment pressures at Lord 
Tweedsmuir Secondary School (LTSS). LTSS is currently the largest secondary 
school in Surrey enrolling approximately 2000 students.  The school has been on 
an extended day bell schedule for five years.  One of a range of options that will 
be considered is the relocation of the Lord Tweedsmuir Secondary French 
Immersion Program.   

2. The Sullivan area of Surrey continues to experience significant population growth 
placing enrolment pressures on the schools in the area.  Woodward Hill 
Elementary is the most profoundly impacted of the elementary schools in the 
Sullivan area.  Those enrolment pressures are exacerbated by the French 
Immersion Program that is presently at Woodward Hill.  
 

Recommendations: 
 

1. That in the 2015-16 school year, staff initiate an inclusive consultation process 
with the Lord Tweedsmuir Secondary School community to explore all possible 
options and corresponding implications related to relocating approximately 600 
students when the new secondary school is open in the North Clayton area. 

2. That during the 2015-16 school year, PFP examines the possible relocation of all, 
or part, of the French Immersion Program presently located at Woodward Hill 
Elementary School. 

3. That PFP, on an annual basis, review the possibility of relocation of French 
Immersion Programs based on emergent enrolment pressures.  
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• Expansion of Punjabi 
 

1. The district has heard clearly from the local Punjabi community that it would like 
to see expansion specifically at Chimney Hill Elementary. PFP has been directed 
to survey elementary schools in the area and present options for consideration 
of additional Punjabi programming. It was clear from the Community Forums 
that the desire is not for Punjabi Immersion, it is Punjabi as a second language 
beginning in grade 5 with options for entrance to secondary schools where 
instruction in Punjabi would continue. If it is determined that there is space, the 
district  would need a process to survey the community to determine enrolment 
as previous experience with Punjabi programs indicates that participants tend 
not to travel cross-boundary for Punjabi, but rather access it in their local school 
where available.  

2. There is another option with Punjabi language programs and that is to ensure 
the district is providing regional access in the secondary schools so students who 
wish to begin with Punjabi as their formal second language option in secondary 
school have that option. 
 

Recommendations: 
 
1. That by July, 2015, staff complete the surveying of 10 elementary schools with 

the highest representation of families who are Punjabi speaking at home to 
determine parental interest with a view to potentially expanding the grades 5 
through 7 Punjabi Language Program.    
 

• Learning Centres 
 

1. Major changes to the district’s Learning Centres are underway with the need to 
reduce leased space where possible and to find adequate space where available. 
The Learning Centres are vibrant and critical parts of the school programs and 
they require adequate space for engaging learning. 

2. The North Surrey Learning Centre is being relocated to the current location of 
Surrey Community College. The move will eliminate a lease and provides quality 
long term space for the Learning Centre.  

3. The Guildford Learning Centre has been relocated to a new site only steps from 
its inadequate prior location. The new location is close to its existing site for ease 
of access for students and yet is a significant upgrade in facilities. 

4. The Cloverdale Learning Centre will be relocated. A new location has been 
established, and planning to create an improved space for learning is currently 
under way.  

5. City Central Learning Centre is in its recently updated new location.  This is a 
significant improvement on its previous location and is well on the way to 
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solidifying its culture in a permanent home in a new region of the district.  The 
new location is also being considered as a potential site for expansion as a hub 
for enhanced services for students and the community. 

6. White Rock Learning Centre is also in need of a substantially new learning space, 
and staff will begin to look for new and appropriate space in South Surrey. The 
move is the final piece in an extended plan to update each of these important 
learning spaces.  
 

Recommendations: 
 

1. That the relocation of the North Surrey and Cloverdale Learning Centres be 
finalized prior to the September 2015 start-up of school. 

2. That PFP continues to monitor the space requirements at the South 
Surrey/White Rock Learning Centre. 
 

• Surrey Community College 
 

1. The district has dramatically changed the programming at Surrey Community 
College. While substantial changes to the curriculum have been made, the best 
offerings have been retained.  The core programs being maintained and 
supporting the district directly are the Education Assistant program, ABA Support 
Worker program and the Hair Dressing program.  All other former program 
offerings are being eliminated. This consolidation and relocation of some 
programming to the new Resource and Education Centre allows for the 
relocation of the North Surrey Learning Center to the site.  Efficiency is being 
maximized while retaining core programs. 
 

Recommendations: 
 

1. That staff complete the curriculum review for the Education Assistant (EA) and 
Applied Behaviour Analysis Support Worker (ABASW) programs by June 2016. 

2. That the EA and ABASW training programs be relocated on an interim basis 
(location to be determined) prior to September 2015. 

3. That the EA and ABASW programs be relocated to the Resource and Education 
Centre when ready for occupancy - anticipated October 2015.  

 
• Redesign of Surrey Connect 

 
1. The district has seen substantial changes to funding and delivery models for 

distributed learning programs over the years. From a place of considerable cash 
flow to places where the funding models place unique pressure on these 
innovative programs. Undergoing a major revision in the past year, Surrey 
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Connect is rebranding itself to refresh its look and reimagine its offerings. It is a 
bold move, and one that is fully supported.  In addition, new options for the 
elementary program, which continues to face challenges with enrolment in its 
current form, are being considered. 
 

Recommendations: 
 

1. That by September 2015, the Surrey Connect curriculum delivery model be 
transformed to the Surrey Academy for Innovation and Learning inter-
disciplinary curriculum.  
 

• Adult Education  
 

1. The Ministry of Education recently announced changes to Adult Education 
funding that will impact programming.  A report was prepared for the Board with 
recommendations to close the Newton Continuing Education site and 
amalgamate staff into the Queen Elizabeth and Invergarry Continuing Education 
sites. The district is in conversations with post-secondary institutions on 
potential partnerships to support graduated adults.  

 
Recommendations: 
 

1. That staff complete the closure of the Newton Continuing Education site by 
August 2015. 

2. That staff support the merger of the staff from Newton Continuing Education 
with staff from the Queen Elizabeth and Invergarry Continuing Education sites. 
 

• Partnering with Sarah McLachlan School of Music 
 

1. The Sarah McLachlan School of Music is a well-established program in the metro 
Vancouver area and the district has an opportunity to bring this program to 
Surrey. Through the efforts of many people, the district is well down the road of 
a partnership. This is an exciting opportunity and the district needs to solidify the 
commitment, including the need for any space or facilities adjustments, in order 
to enter into a long term partnership that will potentially benefit the entire 
community.  

 
Recommendations: 
 

1. That staff continue to engage in discussions with the Sarah McLachlan School of 
Music in an effort to build a sustainable partnership in the best interest of 
students. 
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• Continued examination of Capital Priorities 
 

1. The district continues to advocate for a new secondary school in the Grandview 
area to relieve the overcrowding at Earl Marriott Secondary. This is a top priority 
for the Board and a focus of liaison with ministry staff.  

2.  Last year the district’s efforts were rewarded with a new secondary school in 
north Clayton and three additions at the elementary level. Staff will continue 
advocacy for Grandview but efforts must also continue for elementary school 
space in the Clayton area. The pressures on elementary schools are extreme in 
this area of the district and they remain a top priority. 

3. The Board recently wrote to MLA’s asking for a meeting to discuss capital 
priorities. Advocacy is an important part of the work as the district continues to 
inform the ministry of enrolment pressures.  

 
Recommendations: 
 

1. That the Board and senior staff continue to advocate through all appropriate 
levels of government to secure capital project approvals based on district 
priorities. 

2. That the Board continues to advocate for direct financial support to maintain the 
district’s inventory of portables which is unique to Surrey.  

3. That the Board continues to advocate for a funding model for education which 
recognizes the unique geographical factors that accompany urban growth. 
 

• Developing the district’s social media strategy as a way to expand methods to engage 
with the community 
 

1. Over the past year the district has used an innovative method to communicate 
with the public on topics of interest. It is never easy to find ways to reach out in 
a district so large and the social media engagement platform PlaceSpeak allows 
the district to reach out to the community, to solicit feedback and to poll or 
survey the community on topics of interest. 

2. To date, PlaceSpeak has been used to refine the district’s social media policy and 
to look at the future potential of programs of choice. Through these 
explorations, the district has solidified the partnership with PlaceSpeak and is 
looking at ways to expand the use of the tool to collaborate on multiple topics 
simultaneously. The district may use PlaceSpeak as a primary tool to connect 
with the public.  

3. The next topic for PlaceSpeak is devoted to capital planning priorities that will 
raise both public awareness and increase the district’s advocacy. 
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Recommendations: 
 

1. That the Communications Department manage/moderate the PlaceSpeak online 
platform and liaise with senior staff regarding issues that require public 
feedback/input.  
 

• Making  Capital priorities more visible 
 

1. Without a doubt, the district’s top priority is increased space and schools for 
students. With an inventory of close to 300 portables costing approximately 
$4M/year out of the operating budget the district is unique. 

2. The Board and staff are regularly asked about and field questions relating to the 
district’s capital plans, the priorities and the progress on sites, acquisitions, and 
buildings. Whilst detailed information is routinely made available, that 
information would be enhanced by the use of a dedicated web presence. As 
stated above, staff will be developing a topic page on PlaceSpeak that is devoted 
entirely to capital priorities and capital projects. 

 
Recommendations: 
 

1. That the Communications Department develop a topic page devoted to capital 
priorities and projects by July 1, 2015. 

 
• Adjusting Boundaries  

 
1. Surrey is a rapidly growing urban centre.  Adjustment to school catchment 

boundaries is frequently necessitated by new developments and initiatives in 
Surrey. It is important to know that staff work very closely with the City of Surrey 
on their Official Community Plan, and plan well and in advance, but nonetheless 
development permits emerge and rezoning occurs routinely. The district has a 
careful process that grandfathers existing students and the process is supported 
by PFP. 

2. This year, the following  five boundary moves are required:  
 

 Katzie to Latimer Road 
 K.B. Woodward to Prince Charles 
 Prince Charles to Royal Heights 
 Ocean Cliff to Ray Shepherd 
 H.T. Thrift to White Rock 

 
3. The district is also in the midst of long term planning to consider the significant 

pressure on Sullivan Heights. Boundary adjustments and registration procedures 
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in this area of schools will be reviewed to balance the populations between 
Sullivan Heights and Frank Hurt. This is a future decision and, as with all 
boundary moves, it will be carefully considered in consultation with the local 
community.  This will not be an easy change and making the public aware the 
needs will be important. Sullivan Heights, a school already on extended day, 
cannot be sustained without a boundary change for the feeder schools at the 
elementary level. 

 
Recommendations: 
 

1. That PFP, on an annual basis, make recommendations to the Board when school 
catchment area adjustments become necessary to manage enrolment. 

2. That the Sullivan Heights Working Group, which has been established to explore 
strategies to manage enrolment growth at Sullivan Heights Secondary School, 
bring a strategic plan to PFP for review prior to making recommendation to the 
Board.   

 
• Completion of Resource and Education Centre 

 
1. In the fall of 2015 the district hopes to welcome the completion of the new 

Resource and Education Centre (REC) on the existing District Education Centre 
site. The district has moved to eliminating leases. The movement of the Learning 
Resources facility to REC will eliminate a lease and provide new programming 
space.  In addition, REC will provide much needed meeting space that will reduce 
the need for hosting meetings off site due to the lack of capacity to house the 
size of our meeting groups.  This will result in a cost saving in off-site meeting 
expenses. 

2. The new Resource Centre is an important part of a long range plan for the 
district to reduce leases, create quality spaces that are owned, and give the 
flexibility for educational space, office space and meeting space. There is a huge 
demand from the teaching community on the use of meeting spaces at DEC, 
which is a hub for professional development.  DEC is substantially overbooked 
for professional development sessions and the new site will provide welcome 
relief. 

 
Recommendations: 
 

1. That staff provide regular updates to the Board regarding progress towards 
completion, occupancy, and impact of the opening of the new Resource and 
Education Centre. 
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• Updating and re-locating programs for students with special needs 
 

1. The district has several programs that require relocation to meet their growth 
needs or require updated facilities. 

2. Inter-agency programs including three FASTrack programs (Jr. Sr. and Transition) 
require relocating due to lease expiration in 2015. The lease that houses the Lee 
School, TREK, Focus Track and Foundations programs expires in July 2015. The 
Pacific Youth Services lease that houses the TREES program expires in June 2015.  
Staff are currently exploring options for the above programs, including the 
development of a business case for a “Learning Hub” site.  

3. The Guildford BASES program is in need of an update. The program is vibrant 
and strong but the space is significantly over-crowded and simply inadequate. 
Business Development Services and Education Services have toured the site and 
presented options to Executive Committee.  Changes and any recommendations 
will be made in collaboration with the administration and staff at the BASES site. 

 
Recommendations: 
 

1. That the FASTrack programs supported in a “Learning Hub” five-plex being 
placed on the property where Central City Learning Centre is located, be ready 
for occupancy by school start-up (September 2015). 

2. That the approved improvements to the BASES portable structure be completed 
by August 2015. 

3. That the Lees School program be re-located to the Resources Education Centre 
when occupancy is approved. 

4. That the Education Services (Special Education) Department liaises with PFP to 
ensure that appropriate classroom space is provided for all Inter-agency Program 
students.  

 
• Refreshing and Refocusing the District Vision 

 
1. As the Board is aware, the district has undergone a significant process to refresh 

and refine its vision. This has been an extensive process including consultation 
with all partner groups and formal feedback has been received in many different 
forms.  The vision has been presented to well over 1000 participants.  

2. The vision is a statement in the power of teachers as people who design learning 
environments that engage all learners. It is also a statement of the importance of 
all adults who work with children regardless of their role. Senior staff has coined 
the term “Learning by Design” representing what the district embodies and the 
work it undertakes. Hundreds of teachers, support staff, exempt staff, 
administrators and parents have been part of this development. This is a living 
document that will evolve over time and it has been very well received. 
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Recommendations: 
 

1. That staff align resources to support the key elements of Learning by Design: 
Learning, Structures, and Tools. 
 

• The tools and structures to support Learning by Design 
 

1. Staff loudly and clearly expressed their need for adequate tools to support 
learning. Those tools extend beyond digital and computing technologies and this 
is an important part of the vision. 

2. A robust wireless infrastructure is critical to the update of tools. This year, 2015, 
the district will be part of the first wave of districts to advance to the Next 
Generation Network (NGN) that is part of the Provincial Learning Network 
Upgrade. This is a significant improvement in our wireless infrastructure and the 
Information Management Services (IMS) department has a detailed and 
thorough plan. 

3. Funding for a significant refresh of hardware is being provided. Many schools 
have outdated hardware that does not adequately support learning needs and 
places strain on service requests to IMS department. This year the district is 
undertaking a major update of hardware as part of placing effective tools in the 
hands of those who work with children and in addition ensuring students have 
access to updated tools.  

 
Recommendations: 
 

1. That the Board continues to resource the infrastructure and hardware necessary 
to support learning in this digital age.  
 

• International Student Placement 
 

1. The district has modified its entrance and placement process for international 
students this year. A careful, established process is currently in place but that 
process has not normally included the PFP. That committee’s work is critical in 
determining space and in knowing how many international students could and 
should be placed in any school.  

2. The changes to include PFP in the determination of space and in communication, 
has been a very positive step. The international program is a significant part of 
the district and has a strong reputation and a solid base. This slight but 
important change to the processes means that every placement is carefully 
considered in a district with limited space. 
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Recommendations: 
 

1. That the International Department on an as needed basis (at least annually) 
liaises with PFP to monitor international student enrolment.  

 
 

Closing Summary 

It has been well over a year of planning, adjustments, and preparation since   the 
internal work on the development of a Long Range Facilities and Education Plan began.  
Trends, needs, and capacity have been analyzed and the public has been consulted 
regarding programs, including their desires and feedback on the flexibility and choice 
offered.   District staff has engaged in extensive conversations on many fronts. Staff 
committed to the Board to engage in a long range plan for the district and have clearly 
been working throughout the process of engagement with the community to make 
changes as required while this consultation was underway.  

Senior leadership and staff are excited about the work and are making the adjustments 
needed to ensure that the district has set the stage for its programs, facilities and 
partnerships to have ongoing presence in British Columbia as an innovative and 
progressive school district that is responsive to the needs of students, parents, and 
communities that it supports.  
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Executive Summary  
(Topics and Recommendations) 

 
Communicating Student Learning 

1. That the district continues to support capacity building system-wide while 
encouraging teachers to explore the utility of e-portfolios as a means of 
providing parents and students with meaningful feedback of their learning. 

2. That the district continues to educate parents regarding e-portfolios connected 
to transformation in education. 

3. That staff provide the Board with semi-annual updates on e-portfolio 
implementation and associated parental acceptance of new representations of 
reporting student learning. 
 

Clearly define programs of choice and their communications structures 
 

1. That in 2015-16 staff review all programs of choice policies and regulations, 
submitting amendments to the Policy Review Committee prior to bringing 
recommendations to the Board for consideration. 

 
Policy changes to waitlists and sibling registration procedures 
 

1. That in 2015-16 staff review current policy and regulation pertaining to 
programs of choice sibling registration procedures.  

2. That staff consult with the public to receive input regarding possible 
modifications to current procedures. 

3. That if after consultation, changes are deemed appropriate, staff bring 
recommendations to the Board for consideration. 

 
Waitlists and priorities for expansion 
 

1. That the district on an annual basis, through the Program, Facilities and Planning 
Committee (PFP), reviews the viability for expansion of programs of choice.  

2. That recommendations for expansion of programs of choice that emerge over 
time from PFP be brought to the Board for consideration. 

 
Expansion of French Immersion 
 

1. That PFP, on an annual basis, review the viability for expansion of Early French 
Immersion with particular attention in the east area which has significant 
classroom space pressures, and the south area which has considerable demand 
based on waitlists.   
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2. That the French Immersion Advisory Committee makes recommendations to 
staff regarding the desire for expansion of Intensive French and/or Late 
Immersion programs.  All such recommendations will be reviewed by PFP. 

3. That recommendations for expansion of programs of choice that emerge from 
PFP over time be brought to the Board for approval. 

4. That, based on a current recommendation from PFP, the district expands Early 
French Immersion at Cougar Creek Elementary for September 2015. 

 
Potential Relocation of Existing French Immersion Programs 
 

1. That in the 2015-16 school year, staff initiate an inclusive consultation process 
with the Lord Tweedsmuir Secondary School community to explore all possible 
options and corresponding implications related to relocating approximately 600 
students when the new secondary school is open in the North Clayton area. 

2. That during the 2015-16 school year, PFP examines the possible relocation of all, 
or part, of the French Immersion Program presently located at Woodward Hill 
Elementary School. 

3. That PFP, on an annual basis, review the possibility of relocation of French 
Immersion Programs based on emergent enrolment pressures.  

 
Expansion of Punjabi 
 

1. That by July, 2015, staff complete the surveying of 10 elementary schools with 
the highest representation of families who are Punjabi speaking at home to 
determine parental interest with a view to potentially expanding the grades 5 
through 7 Punjabi Language Program.    

 
Learning Centres 
 

1. That the relocation of the North Surrey and Cloverdale Learning Centres be 
finalized prior to the September 2015 start-up of school. 

2. That PFP continues to monitor the space requirements at the South 
Surrey/White Rock Learning Centre. 

 
Surrey Community College 
 

1. That staff complete the curriculum review for the Education Assistant (EA) and 
Applied Behaviour Analysis Support Worker (ABASW) programs by June 2016. 

2. That the EA and ABASW training programs be relocated on an interim basis 
(location to be determined) prior to September 2015. 

3. That the EA and ABASW programs be relocated to the Resource and Education 
Centre when ready for occupancy - anticipated October 2015.  
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Redesign of Surrey Connect 
 

1. That by September 2015, the Surrey Connect curriculum delivery model be 
transformed to the Surrey Academy for Innovation and Learning inter-
disciplinary curriculum.  

 
Adult Education  
 

1. That staff complete the closure of the Newton Continuing Education site by 
August 2015. 

2. That staff support the merger of the staff from Newton Continuing Education 
with staff from the Queen Elizabeth and Invergarry Continuing Education sites. 
 

Partnering with Sarah McLachlan School of Music 
 

1. That staff continue to engage in discussions with the Sarah McLachlan School of 
Music in an effort to build a sustainable partnership in the best interest of 
students. 

 
Continued examination of Capital Priorities 
 

1. That the Board and senior staff continue to advocate through all appropriate 
levels of government to secure capital project approvals based on district 
priorities.  

2. That the Board continues to advocate for direct financial support to maintain the 
district’s inventory of portables which is unique to Surrey.  

3. That the Board continues to advocate for a funding model for education which 
recognizes the unique geographical factors that accompany urban growth. 
 

Developing the district’s social media strategy as a way to expand methods to engage 
with the community 
 

1. That the Communications Department manage/moderate the PlaceSpeak online 
platform and liaises with senior staff regarding issues that require public 
feedback/input.  
 

Making Capital priorities more visible 
 

1. That the Communications Department develops a topic page devoted to capital 
priorities and projects by July 1, 2015. 
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Adjusting Boundaries 
  

1. That PFP, on an annual basis, make recommendations to the Board when school 
catchment area adjustments become necessary to manage enrolment. 

2. That the Sullivan Heights Working Group, which has been established to explore 
strategies to manage enrolment growth at Sullivan Heights Secondary School, 
bring a strategic plan to PFP for review prior to PFP making recommendations to 
the Board.   

 
Completion of Resource and Education Centre 
 

1. That staff provide regular updates to the Board regarding progress towards 
completion, occupancy, and impact of the opening of the new Resource and 
Education Centre. 
 

Updating and re-locating programs for students with special needs 
 

1. That the FASTrack programs supported in a “Learning Hub” five-plex being 
placed on the property where Central City Learning Centre is located, be ready 
for occupancy by school start-up (September 2015). 

2. That the approved improvements to the BASES portable structure be completed 
by August 2015. 

3. That the Lees School program be re-located to the Resources Education Centre 
when occupancy is approved. 

4. That the Education Services (Special Education) Department liaises with PFP to 
ensure that appropriate classroom space is provided for all Inter-agency Program 
students.  

 
Refreshing and Refocusing the District Vision 
 

1. That staff align resources to support the key elements of Learning by Design: 
Learning, Structures, and Tools. 

 
The tools and structures to support Learning by Design 
 

1. That the Board continues to resource the infrastructure and hardware necessary 
to support learning in this digital age. 

 
International Student Placement 
 

1. That the International Department on an as needed basis (at least annually) 
liaises with PFP to monitor international student enrolment.  
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